

**VOLUME XL** JULY, 1960

**Trustees Appoint University Deans** And Administrators

Academic deans and heads of new administrative posts who will take over when Pacific Lutheran College becomes a university on September 1 were announced recently by Dr. S. C. Eastvold, president. The appointments were made by the executive committee of the board of trustees.

Those selected for deanships include Dr. Philip E. Hauge, dean of the university; Dr. Theodore C. Sjoding, dean of the graduate school; Dr. E. C. Knorr, dean of the college of arts and sciences; Dr. John Amend, dean of the school of education; Dr. Dwight Zulauf, dean of the school of business administration; Dr. Vernon A. Utzinger, dean of the school of fine and

Dr. Eastvold stated that a director of the school of nursing will be announced in the near future.

#### Administrators Chosen

Chosen for new administrative posts were Dr. Kristen B. Solberg, dean of

#### ······ DEGREES OFFERED

Under the university set up several new degrees will be offered by the school. The degrees which PLU will have available include: bachelor of arts, bachelor of arts in education, bachelor of science, bachelor of science in medical technology, bachelor of science in nursing, bachelor of business administration, bachelor of fine arts, bachelor of business administration and master of arts in edu-

students; Miss Margaret Wickstrom, assistant dean of students; Leslie O. Eklund, director of testing, veterans affairs and student housing; Mrs. Linka Johnson, registrar.

Dr. Hauge, who is in his 40th year at PLC, has served as both dean and registrar most of the time he has been at the college. He is a graduate of St. Olaf College and did his graduate work at the University of Washington.

Dr. Sjoding, professor of education and director of secondary education, has been at PLC since 1951. He has his bachelor's degree from the University of Saskatchewan and did his graduate work at the University of

Dr. Amend is assistant superintendent of schools in the Highline District, Seattle. He is a graduate of Central Washington College of Education, and did his graduate work at the University of Washington and New York University.

#### Sociology Man

Dr. Knorr has been professor of sociology and head of the department since 1949. He has his bachelor's degree from Washington State University and did his graduate work at the University of Washington. He is a graduate of St. Paul Luther Seminary and served parishes in Colfax and Seattle. He has taught at the University.

from 1949-53, returned last fall as head of the department of economics (Continued on page 2)

## University Year Observances Feature Outstanding Leaders

To herald the advent of Pacific Lutheran University in the fall, the school year 1960-61 has been proclaimed "The University Year." A series of festive observances and events have been scheduled for the year. The schedule is listed below:

October 14 to 16. 1960—Homecoming, Dedication, 70th Anniversary. Friday, October 14:

10:00 a.m.—Dedication of Tacoma-Pierce Administration Building. Speaker: Dr. Clement French, president, Washington State University.

Dedicator: Dr. H. L. Foss, president, North Pacific District, The American Lutheran Church.

8:00 p.m.—Homecoming Coronation.

#### Saturday, October 15:

11:00 a.m.—Unveiling of plaques in new administration building.

1:30 p.m.—Football game: PLU vs. Western Washington.

6:00 p.m.—Homecoming Banquet for Alumni.

Speaker: Dr. Lewis B. Perry, pres., Whitman College.

#### Sunday, October 16:

11:00 a.m.—Festival Workshop. Preacher: Dr. J. W. Ylvisaker, president, Luther College, Decorah, Iowa.

3:00 p.m.—Festival Program. Speaker: Dr. F. A. Schiotz, president, The American Lutheran Church.

4:30 p.m.—Dedication of the Jacob Samuelson Chapel.

7:30 p.m.—Choral Festival.

November 19-Re-dedication of Old Main to Harstad Hall.

November 28-Victory Banquet. Speaker: Dr. Clarence C. Stoughton, president, Wittenberg University.

December 7-Dedication of Memorial Stone. Speaker: Dr. H. L. Yochum, president, Capital University.

January 18\*-Lecture: Dr. Robert L. Mortvedt, executive director, Christian Education, United Lutheran Church in America and Augustana Lutheran Church.

February 6-Lecture: Dr. T. M. Stinnett, executive secretary, National Commission on Teacher Education and Professional Standards.

February 12-17-Spiritual Emphasis Week. Speaker: Dr. Alvin Rogness, president, Luther Theological Seminary.

March 14\*-Lecture: G. L. Hollingsworth, director, Boeing Scientific Research Laboratories.

April 18-20-Annual Family Life Conference.

May 28-Graduation. Speakers: Baccalaureate, Dr. S. C. Eastvold, president, PLU; Commencement. Dr. O. P. Kretzmann, president, Valparaiso University.

#### \*Date tentative

The public is welcome to attend these events. Plan especially to be present for the festive dedication week end, October 14 to 16.

## \$1 Million Gift Pledge Is Huge Stride In \$11 Million Development Program

### 13 Buildings Planned Over Ten Year Period

An \$11,000,000 development program for the college was voted at the annual spring meeting of the board of trustees.

NUMBER III

The program will get underway this year and is to be completed by 1970. A full-time development director will be engaged to direct the pro-

Six million dollars is carmarked for campus improvements and 13 building projects. The other five million is for an endowment to improve faculty salaries and expand the academic pro-

Building projects planned include three dormitories, an art building, a classroom building, a field house, a swimming pool, a stadium and athletic field, a health center, a recreation Union, Library and Science Hall.

to the library addition. The board inarchitect's drawings for this project land. at its fall meeting.

year are the construction of two dorswimming pool.

Agency for funds for dormitory construction.

school year of \$1,953.250.47. Biggest the area. single item is a payroll of \$1,100,000.

### Ocean Shores Estates Donates 350 Sites

A massive stride toward the 10-year \$11 million development fund goal was made on June 11 when 'Ocean Shores Estates, Inc., contributed a gift pledge of \$1,000,000 to Pacific Lutheran University.

Jubilant upon receiving the news, President S. C. Eastvold said this was the largest single pledge ever received by the institution. "This is evidence," he continued, "of the tremendous concern which private enterprise has for higher education, and also for the trust and confidence, placed in our particular school."

"Ocean Shores" is a planned resort community of 6,000 acres on a six and one-half mile long peninsula on the north entrance to Grays Harbor, about 18 miles from Hoquiam, Wash. center; and additions to the College With the completion of the new freeways via Tacoma and Aberdeen, driv-Priority in the expansion was given ing time from Scattle will be reduced to near two hours. There are daily structed the administration to present plane flights from Seattle and Port-

Pacific Lutheran has received a Other buildings which the board pledge of approximately 350 building hopes to get underway with the next sites which "Ocean Shores" will plat and also install blacktop roads to fit mitorics, one for men and one for into the over-all development of women, and an Olympic Games size "Occan Shores Estates, Inc." The gift will be a contiguous part of the de-Application has been made to the velopment of the peninsula and will Federal Housing and Home Finance include sites on the ocean coast, bay and the fresh water lake shore. The present market price of the property The board adopted a minimum is \$1 million and this may increase operating budget for the 1960-61 appreciably with the development of

Included in the "Ocean Shores" de-Faculty and staff members were voted velopment program are: a community (Continued on page 4)

## PLC Gets \$60,000 Ford Foundation Grant For Closed Circuit Television Teaching

ceived a \$60,000 grant from the Ford and one-third the third year. Foundation for the teaching of college courses on closed circuit television.

Word of the grant came from Dr. James W. Armsey, associate program director of the Foundation's education division.

Purpose of the grant is to enable PLC to offer courses to its regular students by television lectures. The Foundation will pay the full salaries of three teachers the first year, two-

Pacific Lutheran College has re- thirds of the salary the second year

#### Starts in Fall

The program will get underway next September and the courses to be offered will be fundamentals of speech, inorganic chemistry and zoology.

The program will not be an experiment. "After much prior experimentation," writes Dr. Armsey, "our concept is that television teaching is most effective when the teacher teaches directly to a camera providing eyeto-eye contact, when he is given full time to teach the entire course by television, when all students take the televised course, and when the televised course, which under these conditions is presumed to be better than any other, is the only one given in the particular subject.'

Prof. Theodore O. H. Karl, chairman of the department of speech. will head up the television program. He will give the course in speech. Dr. William Strunk, chairman of the department of biology, will teach zoology; and Dr. Charles Anderson, associate professor of chemistry, will give the chemistry lectures.

#### Teach One Course

All students taking the particular subjects offered will take them from the professor lecturing on television and this will be the only course he will teach. "Television teaching is an insatiable consumer of time and cffort," states the Foundation, "and to make the course the best possible we believe the teacher must have no other teaching duties."

The idea back of the program is (Continued on page 2)



Dr. Zulauf, who taught at PLC PLU APPOINTEES-These are the main administrative leaders for the institution when it becomes the University in September. From left to right, they include: first row, Dr. E. C. Knorr, dean, college of arts and sciences; Dr. S. C. Eastvold, president; Dr. Philip E. Hauge, dean of the university; Dr. Kristen B. Solberg, 'dean of students. Second row, Mrs. Linka Johnson, registrar; Leslie O. Eklund, director of testing, veterans affairs and student housing; Margaret Wickstrom, assistant dean of and business administration. He re- Dr. Dwight J. Zulauf, dean of the school of business administration; Dr. Vernon A. Utzinger, dean of the school of fine and applied arts; and Dr. Theodore C. Sjoding, dean of the graduate school.

## Granskou, Eastvold Urge 211 Graduates To Take Positive Stand for Eternal Values

The challenge to be different, to stand for eternal values, was the chal- Values," Dr. Granskou said that we lenge thrown out to the 211 gradu- as a pcople have forgotten the values ating seniors by both the baccalaur- which make life meaningful. eate and commencement speakers on May 29.

In his baccalaureate sermen in the Bible in the book of Hebrews for his theme, "Outside the Gate," and told the graduates that if they were to forced "outside the gate."

"You will be in the minority in the faculty. world," he told them, "but get in the company that is for God so that the world can understand where you stand."

Clemens M. Grandskou, president of St. Olaf College, Northfield, Minn., addressed a capacity throng of 3,500 in the gymnasium.

## **Ford TV Grant**

(Continued from page one) quality teaching. With the increasing shortage of college teachers, this will enable freshmen to study under top men in their field.

Equipment for the television program of the college is being installed in the Tacoma-Pierce Administration building now under construction. There will be two studies and meniter screens in 26 classrooms and offices. Students taking the televised courses will be broken down into sections and they will view the lecture simultancously in several different classrooms.

Campus Hookup In addition to the facilities in the administration building a campus hookup of seven sources of pictures is being installed. These will be in the chapel, the science hall and the gymnasium.

Daily chapel services will be televised and everflew crewds will view them in the small auditorium of the new building and its classrooms.

Dramatic productions can be done on the stage of the chapel auditorium for the cameras and athletic events can be shown from the gymnasium.

Through this campus closed circuit network daily college news programs can be given and the pictures viewed on television sets in the residence halls.

**Experienced Technicians** Two experienced men have been obtained to handle the technical phase of the program. Paul Steen, Clover Park High School and PLC graduate, will be producer-director; and David Christian, former PLC student and sound engineer, will be technical di-

rector and engineer. To school the three professors in television teaching techniques, the Ford Foundation is sending them to several educational set-ups. Places they will visit include the University of Oregon, the University of Florida, the University of Southern California, Purdue University and the Hagerstewn, Md., public school program.

Only Small School

The Foundation informed Dr. Eastvold that PLC is the only small institution in the nation to receive a released time grant for television teaching and that it will be the only college on the west coast which such a program.

Dr. Eastvold expressed gratitude to the Ford Foundation for this grant and stated that the school is highly honored to be selected for a grant to the Foundation has developed.

Speaking on "An Assessment of

"The values which will endure are these which we pessess as a democratic nation - life, liberty and the morning, Dr. S. C. Eastvold, PLC pursuit of happiness—and these are president, used the imagery of the powerfully undergirded by Christian principles and the Hebrew tradition."

Honorary Doctor of Laws degrees were conferred on Dr. Granskou and accomplish great things with their on Dr. Philip E. Hauge, dean of the lives they must follow Christ who was college. For Dr. Hauge it marked the completion of 40 years on the PLC

Fifteen students were graduated with honors. Marta Hauge Berg was graduated magna cum laude with a bachelor of arts degree in education. The commencement speaker. Dr. Education majors graduated cum laude were Rhoda Bloomquist, Jeris Randall Dempsey, Marianne Gregersen, Karin Stromberg and Alene Woodside.

> These graduated magna cum laude in liberal arts were David Dahl, Philip Erlander and Peter Jordahl. Those graduated cum laude were James Freisheim, Ronald Hedwall, Terrence Helseth, Larry Johnson, Theodore L. Johnson, Jr., and Daniel Witmer.

> Master of arts in education degrees were conferred on Guttorm Gregersen, Walter Kunschak and James Stanley Willis. Gregersen is teaching in France, and Willis is in Spain. Beth received their degrees in absentia.

### 27 Senior Men To Study Theology

Twenty-seven senior men will enter theological seminaries next September, according to Prof. Kelmer N. Roc, chairman of the department of

These going to Augustana Seminary, Rock Island, Ill., include Philip Erlander, Frank Gearhart, Terrance Helseth, Hendrik Laur, John Olson and Richard Peterson.

George Doebler and James Von Schriltz will enter Capital Seminary, trustees of the college tell me that it Columbus, Ohio

Nine will study at Luther Seminary, St. Paul, Minn. They are Myron Barbour, Jr., Robert Erickson, Donald Glass, Roy Johnson, Robert Larson, Norman Nelson, Lars Odman, Clair Whitmore and Daniel Witmer.

Paul Holmquist plans to enter Northwestern Seminary, Minneapolis, since coming to the college in 1943. Six men will go to Pacific Lutheran Seminary, Berkeley, Calif. They include Richard Fisher, Ronald Hedwahl, Larry Johnson, Theodore Meyer, Alfred Ostroot, and Byron Scherer.

Renald Alexander, William Nadell and Nerman Veclpel will study at Wartburg Seminary, Dubuque, Iowa.

### **New Administration Building Ready Soon**

Construction on the ultra modern Tacoma-Pierce Administration Building is nearing completion and it is expected that the administration will move its offices into the structure in early July.

The \$850,000 two-story bulding, with 56,000 square feet of floor space, has 31 faculty offices, 21 classrooms, the administrative offices, a small auditorium, and television studios.

and classrooms on the first two floors PLC. of Old Main into dormitory rooms for men. This will make room for 90 use this highly tested program which inen, boosting the housing capacity of program and two students are work- registrar's office. She is a graduate who we believe are qualified to meet the building to 340.



COMMENCEMENT PRINCIPALS—These are the main participants in graduation exercises held Sunday, May 29. From left to right, they include: The Rev. George L. Holmquist, Chehalis, who gave the benediction; Dr. Clemens M. Granskou, president, St. Olaf College, who gave the address and received an honorary doctor of laws degree; Dr. Philip E. Hauge, who presented the class for degree and who received an honorary doctor of laws degree; Dr. S. C. Eastvold, PLC president who conferred the degrees and who gave the baccalaureate sermon; Dr. H. L. Foss, chairman, board of trustees, who brought a greeting; and The Rev. Herold L. Daugs, Goodyear, Arizona, who gave the invocation.

## **Eastvold Declines** Governorship Race

President S. C. Eastvold announced recently that he has decided against entering the race for governor of the state of Washington on the Republi-

Dr. Eastvold said he was "deluged with many pressures and requests . . from many unexpected sources" to become a candidate for the governor's office, and added that polls had shown his nomination and election to be pos-

He said he was torn between his desire to serve the state and his loyalty to PLC.

"PLC is at the threshold of becoming a university on Sept. 1 of this year. Plans have been made to start an expansion program which will invelve a campaign for \$11,000,000,"

"My colleagues and the board of will be more difficult to find a college president than to find a governer for the state of Washington. For the next two or three years the 'university' has greater claim upon my services, humble as they may be."

Dr. Eastvold said it was the most difficult decision he has had to make

Members of the PLC faculty, in a letter to Dr. Eastvold, urged him to remain at the college and forsake the political wars.

### Surgeon Sets Up Research Study

Dr. John T. Robson, Tacoma neurolegic surgeen, has established a chemical research fund at PLC for the study of a problem in the fight against multiple schleresis. The project is to fractionate (break down) the lipids of the central nervous system and use the fractions on feeding experiments

Some investigations have shown that such feeding has a beneficial effect on patients for varying periods of time. However, the active substance which seems to have therapeutic value Workmen are converting the offices is unknown. Hence the project at vices in the university structure.

Dr. Charles Anderson, chemistry professor, is directing the research that served for several years in the ing on the project.

### **Luther College Confers** Degree on Dr. Ramstad

It's Dr. A. W. Ramstad now!

The beloved and popular chairman of the department of chemistry, who has just completed 35 years on the faculty, was cited for his contributions to Christian Education at the Luther College commencement exercises in Decerah, Iewa, en May 29. Luther then conferred on him the honorary degree, Decter of Humane Letters.

## **Appointments**

(Continued from page 1)

ceived his bachelor's degree from the taught at Minnesota.

#### Fornier Postmaster

Dr. Utzinger, associate professor he was at Carroll College. He received a program. his bachelor's degree from North Central College, and did his graduate work at Northwestern University and the University of Southern California.

Dr. Selberg, prefessor of psychology and head of the department, came to PLC in 1953. He received his bachclor's degree from Augustana College (S.D.) and did his graduate work at the University of South Dakota and terested in the finding of the qualified. the University of Wyoming.

Miss Wickstrom, dean of women and assistant professor of religion since 1951, has a bachelor's degree from Augustana College (Ill.) and has done graduate work at the University of Wisconsin and Biblical Seminary (N.Y.).

#### Came from Nebraska

Eklund has been dean of men and assistant professor of psychology at PLC since 1946. He has his bacheler's degree from the University of Nebraska where he also did his graduate work. He has taught at Grays Harbor Junier College.

The posts of dean of students and assistant dean will replace the present ones of deans of men and women. and will encompass additional student ser-

the registrar since 1954 and prior to of PLC.

## Dr. Hauge Explains **Admissions Policy**

(Editor's Note: With the anticipated wave of students coming to colleges in the next decade, there is much interest in admissions policies. Dr. Philip E. Hauge, PLC Dean, was asked to write the article below which deals with admissions.)

A college or university may express its admission policies in one of three ways. First, it may admit any high school graduate, but offer such a diversified program that it can meet the needs of all regardless of individual differences. Second, it may admit any University of Oregon and did his high school graduate, but have a prograduate work at Oregon and the gram of selectivity that quickly drops University of Minnesota. He also the unqualified but retains the qualified. In such institutions as high as 40 per cent of the freshman class may be dropped after the first quarter, semester or year. Third, it may admit of speech, returned to the faculty in that it cannot be all things to all stu-1957 after serving four years as act-dents and, therefore, restrict its acaing postmaster of Taconia. He taught demic program and then proceed to at PLC from 1950 to '53. Prior to that select students who can profit by such

> We hope our friends will agree with us that we must select the students who are qualified to succeed in the program which we have to offer. It is true that in such a program of selective admission some applicants would be denied admission. It is much more important, however, to recognize that our selective program is primarily in-

> According to our catalog "the appreval of an application is based upon a therough study of the various facters significant as criteria for success in education . . ." In judging the qualifications of applicants particular attention is paid "to academic performance in high school, including rank in class and grade point average; the kind of courses taken; scores made on the College Entrance Examination Board Scholastic Aptitude Test; character, health, and extracurricular interest and achievements of the applicant."

We believe that our constituency desires the college to continue with the program of selective admission which will bring to the college students who can succeed and who will be future leaders in our church and Mrs. Johnson has been assistant to state. We, therefore, will not establish any arbitrary barrier for admission, but will try to Aways select students the requirements of our institution.

## 21 Faculty, Staff Members Appointed For Fall Term; Four More To Be Added

ed to the faculty and staff for the ence in nursing degrees from Montana coming school year. Four more fac- State College For the past year she ulty appointments are under negotiation in the fields of chemistry, nurs- View Hospital, Tacoma. ing, foreign languages and sociology.

Additions in biology will be Dr. Harold J. Leraas and Ann Stalheim. Dr. Leraas, who has been teaching part-time for several years, is giving up his dental practice for full-time at PLC. He has doctor of philosophy and doctor of dental surgery degrees from the University of Michigan. He did his undergraduate work at Luther.

Miss Stalheim is a 1958 graduate of Augustana, Sioux Falls, S. D., and received a master of science degree in June from the University of Colo-

Additions in business administration are Mrs. James C. Hilbert and Dr. Gundar J. King. Mrs. Hilbert, who will teach secretarial courses, is a graduate of Mississippi State College for Women. She has taught in high schools in Mississippi, Washington and Alaska.

#### Native of Latvia

Dr. King did most of his undergraduate work in his native Latvia and Germany. He has a bachelor's degree from the University of Oregon. His master's and doctor of Philosophy (conferred in June) degrees are from Stanford University.

The two new persons in education will be Dr. John Amend and Mrs. Alvin (June Sather) Broeckel. Dr. Amend has his bachelor's degree from Central Washington, master's from the University of Washington and doctor of education from New York University. He has taught and had administrative posts in Washington schools for over 30 years.

Mrs. Broeckel was graduated from PLC in 1957 and has taught in Tacoma the past year.

#### English Teacher

Jeanine Ann Moravec will join the English faculty. She has a bachelor of science degree from Northern State Teachers College (S.D.), a bachelor's Seminary. in library science from Minnesota, and a master's from Iowa. She has taught at Grandview College (Iowa) since

Peter J. Ristuben, a native of Centralia, Wash., will teach history. He has a bachelor's degree from Concordia (Minn.), a master's from the University of South Dakota, and will soon complete the thesis for his doctorate at the University of Oklahoma.

Frank L. Green of Scattle will join the faculty as assistant librarian. He has a bachelor's degree from Scattle Pacific, a bachelor of divinity from Harvard and a master of librarianship from the University of Washington. For the past year he has been a reference librarian at Washington.

#### New Math Man

Coming in mathematics will be Edvin R. Newell of Seattle. He has a bachelor's degree from Western Washington College and expects to receive a master of science from the University of Washington this fall. He taught two years in Puyallup.

Joining the nursing faculty will be Frances M. Heinecke and Helen C. Jacobsen. Miss Heinecke took her training at Wesley Memorial Hospital, Chicago. She has bachelor's and master's degrees in nursing education from the University of Minnesota. For the last three years she has taught at Abbott Hospital, Minneapolis.

Miss Jacobsen, a native of Carter, tana Deaconess Hospital, Great Falls. fill in for Dr. Nodtvedt.

Twenty-one persons have been add- She has bachclor and master of scihas been on the staff of Mountain

#### PLC Grad Returns

Sven Winther, PLC graduate of 1958, will join the department of psychology. He is getting his master's degree from the University of Oregon.

Coming in religion will be Dr. Donald C. Ziemke of New York. He is a graduate of Capital University, has a bachelor of divinity degree from Capital Seminary and this June received a Doctor of Theology degree from Princeton Seminary. He taught one year at Capital and was a teaching fellow at Princeton.

Additions to the speech faculty will be Stanley Elberson and Paul Steen. Elberson returns to the faculty after four years in business and teaching. He is a 1951 graduate of PLC, and this summer expects to get his master's from the University of Utah.

Steen, PLC Class of 1954, has a master's degree in television from Syracuse University. For the past three years he has been in educational and commercial TV in California.

#### Five Staff Additions

Five additions will be made to the staff. David Christian, former PLC student who is graduating from Western Washington this summer, will be technical director and engineer for the closed circuit television program.

Two sets of house parents will take over in Old Main. They are the Rev. and Mrs. C. K. Malmin of Eau Claire, Wis., and the Rev. and Mrs. S. M. Moc, Colfax, Wis.

Mr. Malmin is returning to the staff after one year as a visitation pastor. For three years he was a housefather in Old Main and Evergreen Court. He is a graduate of Red Wing (Minn.) Seminary.

Mr. Moe, who has been in the parish ministry since 1920, is a graduate of Luther College (Iowa) and Luther

#### Two Came in February

Two persons were added to the faculty in February.

Doris Wagner joined the department of nursing education, and Mrs. Margaret Pauline Stenson was added to the department of education staff.

Miss Wagner received her training at Emanuel Hospital, Portland, has a bachelor of science degree from the University of Oregon, and a master's from Simmons College (Mass.).

Mrs. Stenson, who taught for many years in Alaska, has a bachelor's degree from Western Michigan University and has done graduate work at Seattle Pacific and the University of Washington.

### Three Are Leaving

Three teachers have resigned from the faculty and will not return in the

Jane Smith, speech, will do graduate work at the Central School of Speech and Drama at the Embassy Theater, London, England. A grant from Delta Kappa Gamma is assisting her in this program.

Mrs. Jean Craig, secretarial science, leaves after one year because her Army officer husband is being trans-

Victor Belcher, history, was here Mont., received her training at Mon- on a one-year instructor contract to



ANN STALHEIM



FRANK L. GREEN



JEANINE MORAVEC



DR. DONALD C. ZIEMKE



PETER J. RISTUBEN



EDWIN R. NEWELL



MRS. JUNE BROECKEL



DR. JOHN AMEND



FRANCES M. HEINECKE



DR. GUNDAR J. KING

## **Faculty Members Receive Honors**

Members of the faculty are shuttling all over the nation and world on various and sundry scholarships, fellowships and work projects.

Dr. Magnus Nodtvedt, history, returned in February from six months of study and writing in Norway. He will complete his book this summer on Hans Nielsen Hauge, Norwegian religious and economic leader of the 19th Century.

Stewart Govig, religion, is going to Scotland for two years of study at the University of Edinburgh. He hopes to complete his doctorate in that period. Scholarships and grants from the Men's Brotherhood and the Department of Christian Education of the Evangelical Lutheran Church and from PLC are making the study pos-

#### Ostenson to Alaska

Dr. Burton T. Ostenson, biology, leaves in the fall for a year of research on marine mammals at Point Hope. Alaska. This is part of the Atomic Energy Commission's "Operation Ploughshare," a project for the peaceful use of atomic energy.

Dr. Jens Knudsen, biology, is spending part of the summer teaching marine biology at the University of Southern California.

Dr. Eugene Maier, mathematics, is spending the summer in analytical work in the area of communications systems for Sylvania Electronics Systems at Buffalo, N. Y.

Dr. Kristen B. Solberg, psychology, is on the summer faculty of the University of South Dakota.

#### Runbeck to Colorado

Junet Runbeck, education, is on leave of absence for a year of study at Colorado State. A \$2,500 scholarship from Delta Kappa Gamma is making this work possible. She expects to complete work for her doctorate.

Dr. Olaf M. Jordahl, physics, in studying the radioisotope field of nuclear science at the University of California summer institute. He received a \$700 grant from the National Science Foundation for this course.

Dr. William Strunk, biology, is writing a textbook on conservation this summer. He received a grant from the ELC's Department of Christian Education for this purpose.

Arne Pederson, education, received a \$1,000 Lutheran Brotherhood Faculty Fellowship to assist him in studies for a doctor's degree. He is at the University of Washington this sum-

#### Karl at USC

Theodore O. H. Karl, speech, is working on his doctorate this summer at the University of Southern Cali-

Clarence Potratz, mathematics, is attending a 10-week summer institute for college teachers in pre-engineering programs at Clemson College (S.C.). A \$920 grant from the National Science Foundation is making this pos-

John Kuethe, religion and philosophy, completes a year of doctoral study at Union Seminary (N.Y.) in August and will return to the campus in September.

Meanwhile, back at the ranch, the remaining faculty members, aided by 15 visiting teachers, are taking care of the 600 students attending the summer session.

"When the Church enters the field of higher education it has no right to be satisfied with mediocrity."

-Dr. Clemens M. Granskou

as

Class

## \$1 Million Pledge

(Continued from page 1)

beach club, a shopping mall, puttaround golf, play field, bridle trails, golf course, with the world's best fishing for perch, sole, and salmon, as well as razor clam digging. This will be the farthest west planned resort community in the continental United

In the first 60 days that "Ocean Shores" properties were placed on sale, over \$1 million in lots were sold. Already three resort-motels, a large restaurant, a swimming pool and other facilities have been built, while a complete city is on the drawing boards. By 1962 "Ocean Shores" will be ready to house and entertain 10,000 people at any one time.

The gift pledge to Pacific Lutheran University is to be paid over a period of 10 years or sooner. The Executive Committee of "Ocean Shores Estates, Inc.", which made the pledge, include Don Eastvold, William MacPherson, Glen Corning, and Moksha W. Smith, all of Seattle, Washington.

Members of the Pacific Lutheran University board of regents, who visited "Ocean Shores" on June 11 and received the gift pledge, include Dr. H. L. Foss and Rev. L. Myron Lindblom of Seattle; Clarence A. Grahn, Rev. O. K. Davidson, and Dr. S. C. Eastvold, of Tacoma.

In presenting the gift, an "Ocean Shores" executive stated: "This pledge gift in the amount of \$1 million is made in consideration of the gifts of others and with the understanding that Pacific Lutheran University will make every effort to encourage other corporations, groups, and individuals to match the gift during the next two (2) years."

Dr. Eastvold, president of Pacific Lutheran University responded by saying: "This first gift to our \$11 million appeal is a tremendous help. We will need many very large gifts in order to reach our goal, but we must we will need literally thousands of small gifts as well, and not least of all the moral and prayerful support of our friends all around the world. This task is too much for only a few of us to tackle."

The Pacific Lutheran University board members, by special resolution, accepted the gift pledge and expressed thanks and appreciation to "Ocean Shores Estates, Inc." for this most generous contribution, and prayed for God's blessing upon this tremendous gists held its national convention here. the great expansion program of the University.

An additional gift of three acres was made for the erection of a Luwill be utilized in the training of PLC theran Church and a home for retired Lutherans at "Ocean Shores."

### Record Breaking **Enrollment Seen**

Enrollment for the fall semester is running far ahead of last year at this time and the outlook is for another record breaking total, according to Roy E. Olson, director of admissions.

At this writing (first week in June) 592 new students have been accepted. This compares with 305 last year.

We have rooms for 592 women on campus. All of these rooms are reserved and there is a waiting list, There are still rooms for men. Commuting women students may continue to apply as there will be plenty of classroom space.

Olson reports that there are 16 valedictorians and 25 salutatorians in the new freshman class, and that 60 per cent of the group have a B average or better from high school. Twenty per cent of them are above 3.50.

### Education Dept. Gets Accreditation

The Department of Education has received full accreditation from the National Council for Accreditation of Teacher Education.

Word of the action came in a letter from Dr. W. Earl Armstrong, director of NCATE in Washington, D. C. The accreditation includes preparation through the master's degree.

The council also granted provisional accreditation for the school service personnel category (principals and guidance counselors) through the master's degree.

Miss Anna Marn Nielsen, director of teacher training, said, "This means our graduates now have certification reciprocity with the majority of the states in the nation Our people will be certified automat "ally to teach in these states without any further

### 15 Conclaves Meet Here This Summer

Fifteen conventions and leadership schools will be held on campus this

In June the constituting convention of The American Lutheran Church, North Pacific District, was held. Prior to that the merging districts held their final conclaves. An ALC leadership school attracted 150 youths, and 475 young men were here for Boys State. The American Society for Mammalo-

In July and August there will be five Luther League leadership schools, a choral music institute, a pastoral conference and a church women's conclave. The Pacific Synod (ULCA) leaguers will hold their convention here August 26 to 28.



HAUGES FETED-Dr. and Mrs. Philip E. Hauge, dean of the college and his wife, were guests of honor at a testimonial banquet given April 8 by the board of trustees and faculty. Dr. Hauge was hailed for his contributions to the college during the 40 years he has been on the faculty. A substantial purse was given the Hauges from the trus-tees and faculty. Miss Anna Marn Nielsen, director of teacher training, gave the banquet address. President S. C. Eastvold was master of ceremonies.

Mr. and Mrs. Gus Nieman of Spokane, Wash., recently gave the college a gift of \$5,000 for the purchase of an infrared spectrophotometer for the chemistry department. This machine enables students and teachers to ascertain chemical elements in a compound in 15 minutes, a task which often takes days and weeks in the usual laboratory methods.

The Esso Education Foundation of New York recently gave the college an unrestricted gift of \$2,000.

\* \* \*

Dr. Theodore C. Sjoding, director of secondary education, has been appointed to membership in the American Education Research Association. To obtain such an appointment a person must have background and training in research, must be actively engaged in the field, and must be supervising graduate students in research. \* \* \*

The PLC library has received a grant of \$400 from the U. S. Steel Foundation, through the Association of College and Research Libraries. The grant will be used to purchase files of the New York Times on microfilm. This is the second grant the library has received through this organization in recent years.

Zane Wilson, Springfield, Oregon, sophomore, won first place in the annual All-School Oratorical Contest. \* \* \*

Prof. Theodore O. H. Karl, chairman of the department of speech, has been elected president of the Western Speech Association for the year 1961-62. Karl is now first vice-president of the organization and also president of the Washington State Speech Association. The Western speech group is comprised of universities, colleges, high and elementary schools in the 11 western states.

Dr. S. C. Eastvold, PLC president, was re-elected recently to a three-year term as a member of the Higher Commission of the Northwest Association of Secondary and Higher Schools. He was also elected to the executive committee of the Commission.

M. C. "Ed" Christie, Puyallup, Wash., businessman, recently presented the college with an unusual gifta 70-passenger bus. Through his firm, the Puyallup Laundry, he also contributed stock in the laundry to the Dr. J. P. Pflueger, \* \* \*

Samuel Beckett's unusual, thought provoking drama, "Waiting for Godot," played to five capacity houses on campus this spring. The student 30 years, died April 7 after a brief cast will put on the drama at the annual Ashram of the Lutheran Stu- he had taught part-time the last two dents Association in Colorado in Au- years and held classes until three

Graduate School.

Peter Jordahl, senior and son of Dr. and Mrs. Olaf M. Jordahl, chairhis wife, has been awarded a \$6,600 (1956). National Defense Education Act Graduate Fellowship for three years of study in astronomy at the University 17 grandchildren. The children, all of Texas. He will work toward a doctor's degree.

The annual Facuity Retreat will be held at Paradise Inn on Mt. Rainier Scpt. 6 to 8. Academic and administrative problems connected with the university structure will be the main topic for discussion.

## Campus Notes Students Honored On Awards Day

Scholarships and awards were given students at the recent annual Awards

Four students received \$300 scholarships from the Lutheran Brotherhood Life Insurance Society, presented by Clifford Korsmo, Tacoma representative. Juniors Carolyn Ericksen, Stanley Fredrickson and Gene Schaumberg received scholarships. Margaret Evanson received a stipend to attend a Lutheran youth conference in Strassbourg, France, this sum-

Michael Czyhold received the Dr. Richard Blandau scholarship for the outstanding junior pre-medical student. The Dr. John T. Robson award for research in chemistry went to Jerold Armstrong.

The Chemical Rubber Company awards to outstanding freshmen science students went to Ella Berg in chemistry, Paul Halvor in mathematics and Duane Johnson in physics.

Clarie Syverson and Gail Hauke received \$150 scholarships from the Board for Christian Social Action of The American Lutheran Church.

The Phi Beta award, national sorority for women in the arts, went to junior drama student, Marie Peters.

James Traynor received the speech achievement award given to outstanding seniors in forensics, and Jane Ross received a similar award for drama

Seniors receiving teaching assistantships were Denny Nelson, chemistry, Oregon State; Paul Templin, physical education, University of Washington; and James Traynor, speech, University of Washington. Daryl Daugs received a scholarship from TALC for graduate studies in social work at the University. Peter Jordahl has a threeyear National Defense Education Act fellowship in astronomy at the University of Texas.

Those accepted by the University Medical School were James Freisheim, Kenneth Gilliland and John Jacobson. Those going to the Dental School include Donald Arstein, Alan Brooks, Richard Ellingson, George Gunderson and Charles Laubach. Lloyd Dillingham will enter Washington State University's Veterinary

# 71, Dies April 7

Dr. Jesse P. Pflueger, beloved professor of religion and philosophy for illness. Although he retired in 1958 weeks before his death.

Dr. Pflueger came to PLC in 1930 The Rev. Arthur Kimball of Sun- after a pastorate in Seattle for 14 nyside, Class of 154, has received an years. He was a graduate of Capital \$11,400 grant for three years of study University and Seminary where his under a National Defense Education father taught. He did graduate work Act Fellowship. He will work for a at Tulane (tropical medicine) and at doctor's degree at Claremont (Calif.) Leipsic, Germany, World War I cue short his plans to be a missionary in India in 1916, and he returned to

He had honorary doctor's degrees man of the physics department and from Capital (1948) and St. Olaf

> He is survived by two brothers and a sister, five sons and a daughter, and PLC graduates, include: Dr. Jesse P. Pflueger, Ephrata physician; William Adam, Woodland accountant: the Rev. Henry Gerhardt, Los Altos, Calif.; Merle Robert, Augustana (S.D.) College music professor; the Rev. Raymond E., Portland; and Marilyn M. Schmutterer, Sioux Falls, S. D. His wife died in 1952.

### Postal Regula-PACIFIC LUTHERAN COLLEGE BULLETIN Lutheran College, Tacoma 44, Wash-matter September 1, 1943, at the post the Act of Congress of Aug. 24, 1912. GUARANTEED per return as Deceased for return □ Deceas Removed POSTAGE reason check reas Published quarterly by Pacific ington. Entered as second-class office at Tacoma, Wash., under please check RETURN will tion No. 808.

## **Campus Centered Nursing Started**

With the establishment of a School of Nursing next fall, the university will offer a "campus centered" program in basic nursing. Students will not lose sight of the pressing fact that take their clinical training in Tacoma area institutions and will live on cam-

For the past 11 years PLC nursing students have taken their two years of clinical training at Emanuel Hospital, Portland. Junior and senior women in the program will complete their work at Emanuel, but freshmen and sophomores will be in the new program.

Mrs. Eline Morken, director of nursing education, states that there are 30 coeds in the sophomore class who will start their clinical work in and important venture in financing Tacoma in September. She stated that there are already 62 freshmen women accepted for fall.

Hospitals and health agencies which nursing students include: Mountain View General Hospital, Madigan General Hospital (tentative), American Lake Veterans Hospital, Mary Bridge Children's Hospital, and the Tacoma-Pierce County Health Dept.

The program is accredited by the Washington State Board of Professional Nurse Registration. Students will receive a bachelor of science degree in nursing at the end of four years.

### Seniors Give \$7,500 For Organ, Loan Fund

The graduating class presented a gift of \$7,500 to the college at the annual Senior Day convocation.

In making the presentation to President S. C. Eastvold, Robert Gettel said \$5,500 is for the purchase of a baroque-style pipe organ for the tower chapel in the Chapel-Music-Speech building, and \$2,000 to set up a student loan fund for the use of students in their senior year at PLC.